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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of
 North Plainfield, NJ  on Monday, 26 March 2012.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, March 26, 2012 at 7:37 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 





Keiona R. Miller




Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. 
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Patrick DeBlasio, CFO

Ron Gardner, Hodulik & Morrison (auditors)

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Hollod. 

Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 12, 2011.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 13, 2011, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 15, 2011 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank D’Amore, Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commenting on his review of the video tape of the March 12, 2012 council meeting, offered to correct some of the information provided by Mayor Giordano regarding 40-42 Washington Avenue.  After the fire in 2003, the Washington Park Historic Association had contacted the New Jersey State Historic Preservation Office in attempts to establish funding to buy and restore the home.  After seeing the home, the state determined that the cost to buy and restore it far exceeded any funding available, suggesting that the owner restore the home.  Due to insufficient insurance coverage on the home and illegal contractors, the owner was unable to do so.  The speaker stressed that the Washington Park Historic Association had urged the demolition of the house from that date forward.  
Gerard Caprio, 705 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, questioned the school budget portion of the taxes; interjecting, the Council President explained that the school budget is separate from the municipal budget and the Council has no vote on the school budget.  Mr. Caprio questioned why the town is using the fire department for EMS services when there is a volunteer squad.  Fire Chief William Eaton explained the methods now in place to continue providing reliable ambulance services to the town’s residents.

The speaker asked for details regarding youth activities in the Borough.  More specifically, he sought explanation of the functions of the Youth Services Commission (YSC).  Ms. Miller replied that there was no connection between YSC and youth sports and recreation.  YSC, she added, is responsible for the DARE and STEP programs, drug abuse prevention and summer youth activities, respectively.  She emphasized that all YSC meetings are open to the public and typically convene on the fourth Tuesday of the month.  Mr. Caprio questioned if there were anything now moving forward regarding the Pathmark shopping center site.  The Council President explained that there was nothing before the Planning Board right now.  Finally, the speaker asked about the recent agreement with Watchung Borough that would deal with stormwater runoff, and if any financial considerations were attached to it.  Mr. Stabile explained that it had no monetary aspects involving North Plainfield, but that it would definitely benefit residents of North Plainfield by decreasing flooding.

Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, remarking on tonight’s well-attended meeting, asked that council members make an effort to use their microphones properly so that all might hear them clearly.

Laurie Greer, 76 Myrtle Avenue, questioned the “other expenses” portion of the municipal budget.  Mr. DeBlasio explained that all non-salary items in the budget appeared in that category.  Mr. Phoenix interjected that the 2012 municipal budget was now available at his office, at the Memorial Library and on-line for those wishing to peruse it.  The speaker then asked about the function of surplus in the budget, and Mr. DeBlasio described that each budget year is independent of the other.  A surplus, he said, helps to stabilize taxes.  Mr. Hollod rejoined that surplus acts as a stream of revenue in the budget, and that it does, indeed, help to hold down the tax rate.  He added that there were several reasons why taxes go up, while Mr. DeBlasio reminded that as revenues increase, less taxes need to be raised.
Danny Smith, 80 Netherwood Avenue, commenting on the Rescue Squad, described sacrifices they had made and their desire to make a positive difference.  He added that many squad members were not North Plainfield residents and were not being paid.  


NEW BUSINESS:
1.
Adoption of 2012 Municipal Budget – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the municipal budget remains the same as it was several weeks ago when first presented to the Council.   
2.
Capital Budget Discussion – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the spreadsheet before the Council this evening had been developed over the last few months.  It anticipates expenditures over six years, will support a planned equipment replacement schedule and fund a new pumper for the fire department which will replace a twenty-year-old vehicle.  There is a $45,000.00 request for replacement of an archaic 30-40 year-old flood warning alarm system.  Roadway projects are offset by State Dept. of Transportation funding.  The sanitary sewer system will be put into a GIS format and there will be county support through a community development block grant.  

As part of COAH (Council on Affordable Housing) requirements, housing rehabilitation will be accomplished through cooperation with the Friends of the Carpenter.  


There is a $3-million state and federal offset for 2012.  No capital budget was presented over the last three years, and money remains in that for several projects.  If Council should approve, the capital budget contents will be addressed in a bond ordinance, which would be separate and apart from the budget.


Mrs. Forbes extended her compliments for repairs accomplished at the Memorial Library, expressing how timely the repairs were, since the Library is becoming one of the most-used buildings in the Borough.  Replying to Mrs. Forbes, the Administrator explained the final four points on the last page of the document along with details of the anticipated bond ordinance process.  He averred that the difficult economy had created a small silver lining in the form of a 20-30% savings on quotes.  The capital program is a continuous investment, and represents long-term savings for taxpayers.  Interest rates now remain at historic lows, which Mr. Stabile confirmed were likely to remain so  through 2014.

Referencing the Borough’s relationship with the Somerset County Library system, Mr. Merrill asked if there were a way for library repairs to be offset, and the Administrator replied in the negative.  Mr. Singleterry asked how frequently a capital budget might be introduced, and Mr. Hollod reminded that this is a six-year plan, and the Council would not necessarily be asked to take on more debt within a year.  Mr. Singleterry asked if concluding the Borough Hall renovation would free up monies, and the Administrator explained that it was not necessarily so, since the renovation had disclosed other areas seriously in need of repairs, especially masonry.  If there is consensus of the Council, this item will be brought before the bond counsel.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:    

Mrs. Forbes reported that the Board of Education meets this evening to discuss their proposed budget.  If the budget is kept within the cap, it does not go to vote.  As it stands, their budget does not represent an increase in the tax rate.   She concluded that property devaluation could ultimately have an impact on the school budget.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:14 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

03/26/12


